          1

          2  CITY COUNCIL

          3

             CITY OF NEW YORK

          4

             -------------------------------x

          5

             THE TRANSCRIPT OF THE MINUTES

          6

                       of the

          7

             COMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

          8

             -------------------------------x

          9

         10                 April 19, 2001

                            Start:  1:30 p.m.

         11                 Recess: 2:07 p.m.

         12                 City Hall

                            Committee Room

         13                 New York, New York

         14

                  B E F O R E:

         15

                         STANLEY MICHELS

         16                                Chairperson,

         17

                         COUNCIL MEMBERS:   Sheldon Leffler

         18                                 Victor Robles

                                            John Sabini

         19                                 Stephen Fiala

         20

         21

         22

         23

         24       LEGAL-EASE COURT REPORTING SERVICES, INC.

                         217 Broadway -  Suite 511

         25              New York, New York 10007

                              (800) 756-3410

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            2

          1

          2  A P P E A R A N C E S

          3

             Bob Avaltroni

          4  Deputy Commissioner

             Bureau of Environmental Compliance

          5  NYC Department of Environmental Protection

          6  Roxanne Tena-Nelson, J.D., M.P.H.

             Assistant Director

          7  Center for Continuing Care

             Greater New York Hospital Association

          8

             Leslie Foster

          9  Director

             Government and Community Affairs

         10  Isabella Geriatric Center

         11  Dr. David Emanuel

             Associate Medical Director

         12  Isabella Geriatric Center

         13

         14

         15

         16

         17

         18

         19

         20

         21

         22

         23

         24

         25

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            3

          1  COMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

          2                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: The meeting will

          3  come to order. Good afternoon, I'm Councilman

          4  Stanley Michels, the Chair of the Environmental

          5  Protection Committee, and I want to welcome you all

          6  to this hearing on an important bill that would

          7  include coverage for nursing homes in New York City

          8  Noise Control Code.

          9                 Section 24-228 of the Code currently

         10  states, "no person shall cause or permit the

         11  creation of any unreasonable noise to the use of any

         12  device or on any street adjacent to any school or

         13  court, while the same is in session, or adjacent to

         14  any hospital.

         15                 The bill that I have introduced,

         16  Intro. No. 906, would add the words, "or nursing

         17  home" at the end of that section, in order to

         18  clearly establish that excessive noise is off limits

         19  near nursing homes.

         20                 Unreasonable noise is defined as any

         21  excessive or unusually loud sound that disturbs the

         22  peace, comfort or repose of a reasonable person of

         23  normal sensitivity, or injures or endangers the

         24  health or the safety of a reasonable person of

         25  normal sensitivities, or which cause injury to plant
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          2  or animal life or damage to property life or

          3  business. That is the standard that we added to the

          4  code in 1993 to satisfy a court decision which

          5  nullified the old standard of unnecessary noise as

          6  being overly broad and vague, which I agree. Who is

          7  to argue with what's necessary and what's

          8  unnecessary. It's rather a subjective type of

          9  standard.

         10                 It is only logical that nursing homes

         11  should have the same protective from excessive noise

         12  as hospitals.

         13                 Now-a-days, in fact, many nursing

         14  home residents can be as ill as hospital patients.

         15  Nursing homes often receive patients who are

         16  discharged directly from the hospitals, and they

         17  provide subacute care services, such as IV

         18  infusions, which means intravenous infusions, and

         19  respiratory care and intensive rehabilitation.

         20                 Excessive noise interferes with this

         21  care and also creates confusion, especially for

         22  mentally impaired individuals.  But whether ill or

         23  well, elderly patients of nursing homes are entitled

         24  to and expect a decent quality of life and we should

         25  provide for them.
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          2                 Intro. No. 906 would give the New

          3  York City Department of Environmental Protection and

          4  the Police Department the legal tools to help ensure

          5  that residents of nursing homes will be able to live

          6  their lives without being disturbed by loud,

          7  disruptive noise.

          8                 Today is the first hearing on this

          9  bill, and I look forward to working with the

         10  Administration and all involved parties in

         11  evaluating today's testimony, and in passing this

         12  legislation without undue delay.

         13                 I would also like to note that next

         14  Wednesday is International Noise Awareness Day. Mark

         15  that down, International Noise Awareness Day. An

         16  important event that should sensitize us to the fact

         17  that unreasonable noise adversely effects our

         18  quality of life. Sometimes you don't even realize it

         19  but it really does.

         20                 I will now call on our first witness,

         21  New York City Department of Environmental

         22  Protection.

         23                 Before I do that, I would like to

         24  identify members of the Council who are here. To my

         25  left is Victor Robles from Brooklyn, the
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          2  distinguished chairman of the Health Committee of

          3  the City Council. We have Mr. Sabini, John Sabini of

          4  Queens. We have Kathryn Freed, I thought I saw her

          5  here. And we have Council Member Fiala of Staten

          6  Island.

          7                 We have in front of us the

          8  representative of the Department of Environmental

          9  Protection.

         10                 Please identify yourself.

         11                 You don't have a written statement,

         12  right?

         13                 MR.: Actually, it's not a written

         14  statement, I would like to give some of my --

         15                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Identify

         16  yourself.

         17                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: Good

         18  morning, Mr. Chairman, and members. I am Bob

         19  Avaltroni, Deputy Commissioner of the Bureau of

         20  Environmental Compliance of the New York City

         21  Department of Environmental Protection.

         22                 On behalf of Commissioner Miele,

         23  thank you for this opportunity to testify on Intro.

         24  906.

         25                 DEP has no objection to the
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          2  legislation, which would amend Section 24-28 of the

          3  Administrative Code to prohibit persons from causing

          4  or permitting the creation of unreasonable noise

          5  through use of a device in the vicinity of nursing

          6  homes.

          7                 Section 24-228 already prohibits

          8  unreasonable noise emanating from a device in the

          9  vicinity of schools, courts and hospitals.

         10                 The penalties for violation of 24-228

         11  range from $220 to 2,625. Adding nursing homes to

         12  the list of facilities protected from unreasonable

         13  noise caused by the device is a commendable idea

         14  that we are happy to endorse.

         15                 I thank you for enabling me to speak.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: So, I take it

         17  from the fact that you have no objection in the

         18  beginning, so you endorse, that means you're

         19  supporting the bill?

         20                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: Yes,

         21  we totally support the bill.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: I always believe

         23  in the power of positive thinking. I thank you very

         24  much.

         25                 How is DEP handling complaints
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          2  regarding noise made in nursing homes now?

          3                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: As you

          4  know, Mr. Chairman, we are inspectors on call and we

          5  react to noise complaints at nursing homes no

          6  different than we would any other location.

          7  Obviously it's a very sensitive area, but all noise

          8  complaints, as you suggested before, mentioning

          9  International Noise Awareness Day next week, which

         10  we plan to be part of, is important to us with

         11  regard to any noise complaint.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: So, if we pass

         13  this legislation, it gives you more information,

         14  another weapon to use in order to keep the noise

         15  down. Once the legislation is passed, what will

         16  change, besides signage?

         17                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI:

         18  Actually, I think what you will have, a larger sense

         19  of awareness, and we will react accordingly and

         20  appropriately as we do with every noise complaint.

         21                 As I pointed out in my testimony we

         22  addressed the areas of the vicinity of schools and

         23  courts and hospitals presently. We take the issues

         24  very seriously, and we will obviously comply with

         25  the passage of this law.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: What I'm trying

          3  to ask is, once this legislation is passed, right

          4  now you enforce unreasonable noise anywhere in the

          5  City, but once this legislation is passed and we

          6  have a signage up, what will change as far as areas

          7  near nursing homes, according to the law?

          8                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: Again,

          9  I think it's more an awareness issue. I think --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: There won't be

         11  increased penalties?

         12                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: The

         13  penalties would be in the area I suggest from $220

         14  to $2,625.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: So there would

         16  be increased penalties?

         17                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: Would

         18  be.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: And it's also an

         20  area where you'll be more sensitive, the agency will

         21  be more sensitive when you receive complaints?

         22                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: And

         23  the public I think would be more aware, obviously,

         24  through the passage of this legislation.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: And, of course,
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          2  we hope to have signage there, but the signage is

          3  not necessarily for enforcement.

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI:

          5  Signage would be, again, public awareness and I

          6  think that --

          7                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Which is not

          8  necessary for enforcement of the law?

          9                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: No,

         10  it's not. Certainly not.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: But it certainly

         12  would put people on notice, because the objective

         13  here is not to use this for revenue, the objective

         14  here is to keep those areas free from noise.

         15                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: That's

         16  absolutely correct. We're looking for compliance,

         17  yes.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Unreasonable

         19  noise.

         20                 In DEP's opinion, what is the best

         21  method to prevent and enforce against noise problems

         22  near nursing homes?

         23                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: I

         24  think, again, public awareness is a factor, and

         25  staying the course with what our Administration has
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          2  done, and that's ensuring that we respond timely to

          3  complaints, and as we just said, we force the

          4  compliance. This is not an enforcement mechanism to

          5  generate revenue, what we do is force the

          6  compliance. I think that's what we've done not only

          7  with respect to nursing homes, that's been our

          8  philosophy hard core throughout our efforts.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Two primary

         10  agencies which enforce the Noise Code are your

         11  agency, and you have specific inspectors who are

         12  assigned to this particular code, to enforce this

         13  code, and the Police Department.

         14                 Do you ever get together to share

         15  information or develop strategies in certain parts

         16  of the City and in certain areas such as nursing

         17  homes and hospital schools in order to combat the

         18  noise situation? Reasonable noise situation?

         19                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: It

         20  wouldn't be relegated, Mr. Chairman, to nursing

         21  homes. As you know, I've spoken in the past to this

         22  Committee with regard to the Mayor's MARCH

         23  Initiatives, that's Multi-Agency Response to Chronic

         24  Hotspots. We work with PD in that regard. We

         25  certainly work with PD wherever there are problems
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          2  or there are issues. Certainly there is a

          3  sensitivity, obviously, in the area of hospitals,

          4  which we spoke about before, and nursing homes

          5  should be no exception.

          6                 So, we do share information with PD.

          7  We work together with them in the MARCH Initiative

          8  I've just mentioned, and we've communicated with

          9  them on a constant basis.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: How many noise

         11  violations did you process last year?

         12                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: I

         13  don't have that number right in front of me right

         14  now, but I'd be glad to furnish you with that.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Okay, good. Sort

         16  of give me some idea of what the enforcement

         17  mechanism is and what you intend to do. Because we

         18  are in the business, as I know you are, to passing

         19  legislation which is meaningful and which is

         20  enforceable.

         21                 And I know that your agency is

         22  dedicated to doing the same thing.

         23                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: Yes,

         24  we totally agree with that.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Mr. Robles.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Thank you, Mr.

          3  Chairman. Thank you. But before I ask my question,

          4  let me make sure I understand. You said something

          5  about signage, and I just lost --

          6                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: What I said was

          7  we have to put signage in the vicinity to warn

          8  people, put people on notice, of the fact that this

          9  is an area which is under the noise --

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: We're talking

         11  about nursing homes?

         12                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Nursing homes,

         13  where they already exist.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Okay, fine.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: It's not

         16  necessary to have signage to enforce -- I can't say,

         17  well, you can't give me a ticket because there is no

         18  sign there.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: I just wanted

         20  to make sure I understood what the question was.

         21                 So, let me just back up a little bit

         22  and let's look at the current law, which you

         23  mentioned hospitals, schools, what else did you say?

         24                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI:

         25  Courts.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Courts. What

          3  is the distance, or under the current law, around

          4  schools? What kicks in violation?

          5                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: It

          6  would be complaint driven, Councilman.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Now, around

          8  these facilities like schools, hospitals, et cetera,

          9  these signage, although not by enforcement, but if

         10  you talk to the Police Department, the one thing

         11  that they always bring to my attention is that if

         12  they had like the barbecueing in parks, they're

         13  always complaining that if you put the signs so that

         14  in order to enforce it, no one can say, well, I

         15  didn't know the sign was there. The question is,

         16  under the current law, what do we do to inform the

         17  public that in or around hospitals, schools and

         18  courts, this signage or this law applies, so that if

         19  one of your police officers or your inspectors or

         20  the NYPD, you know, issues a summons and someone

         21  complains, those signage happens to be around?

         22                 Because I will tell you, honestly, I

         23  have never seen signage around any school in my

         24  district, or for that matter I've never seen any

         25  signage of any either at WoodHull Hospital or at
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          2  Wyckoff, which are the two principle hospitals

          3  within my Councilmanic district.

          4                 And, so, when I heard this

          5  discussion, I'd rather have the signs and then I'll

          6  deal with the enforcement when they're not

          7  enforcing.

          8                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: I

          9  concur.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: So, who do we

         11  go to, who is responsible making sure those signs

         12  are placed around, in or around?

         13                 And I will tell you what I'm leading

         14  to, so you will understand clearly what I'm leaning

         15  to. I have areas of my district that at one time was

         16  mixed use areas, so you had a combination of

         17  residential and light industry, what used to be

         18  factories, which you don't no longer see. That has

         19  been changed where the schools may still be there,

         20  but all around the area now it's an industrial area.

         21  I have one particular area as you know, East

         22  Williamsburg, of which noise is constantly. And

         23  where I live, as you know, where I have -- a church

         24  is not included, correct?

         25                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: That
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          2  is correct.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: They are not

          4  included?

          5                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: They

          6  are not.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Well, may I

          8  respectfully also ask the Chair to look at, because

          9  my dilemma is, too, that I happen to live where my

         10  church is in the center of the block and the school

         11  is up the block, down the road, and I tell you, try

         12  to listen to mass on Sunday, in the old days when we

         13  didn't have air conditioning, you won't even hear

         14  the priest give the sermon, and thank God for air

         15  conditioning, we finally were able to put into it.

         16                 If those signs were up, and now

         17  complaints come in, then you have no choice but to

         18  enforce it, correct?

         19                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: We

         20  would enforce, even if there was not signage.

         21                 But I think what you're suggesting is

         22  similar to what the Chairman has suggested. It is

         23  heightening awareness again.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Right.

         25                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: If you
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          2  see something, obviously a sign, its suggests as a

          3  hospital common sense and one thing, I think the

          4  people of the City of New York for the most part

          5  have common sense.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: We used to

          7  have common sense. Now, even though we all, for the

          8  most part, and I can't believe today people don't

          9  even know that even in New York City the school bus

         10  stops, and the flashing red lights, and now we have

         11  to add the stop signs to the flashing lights, and

         12  this morning coming here it blew my mind when I

         13  couldn't see, as I passed, because I saw the yellow,

         14  which means I was in the middle, but after, you know

         15  how you look behind the mirror, I see all these cars

         16  passing the school bus with the lights and the big

         17  stop sign. So common sense doesn't exist no more. I

         18  mean, people are bold.

         19                 Let's walk through this coordination

         20  between whose responsible for those signs, or

         21  putting up those signs, the Department of

         22  Transportation?

         23                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: I

         24  believe the Department of Transportation would

         25  probably be the likely source.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: And how do you

          3  coordinate with them to at least move forward and

          4  suggesting them to put up those signs because the

          5  law right now says, I believe that's what I'm

          6  hearing, that you should have these signs up, no?

          7  No.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: It's a good

          9  thing to have the signs there, because there is a

         10  new law people didn't know about, but there is no

         11  reason for the signs for enforcement, this law could

         12  be enforced without signage.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Okay. All

         14  right.

         15                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: Yes.

         16  And we do enforce it. That was my point before.

         17                 However, your suggestion, again, to

         18  heighten awareness goes without dispute.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Okay. All

         20  right, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Mr. Sabini had a

         22  question. Where is Mr. Sabini? Oh, there he is.

         23  Don't run. Walk. No accidents.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER SABINI: Thank you, Mr.

         25  Chairman.
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          2                 The statistics on noise summonses for

          3  schools, courts, hospitals, are those in the MMR

          4  now?

          5                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI:

          6  Councilman, they would not be --

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER SABINI: It falls into

          8  a larger category.

          9                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: Yes.

         10  It would be part of the total noise population.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER SABINI: And, the

         12  section of the Administrative Code that would be

         13  amended under this bill is the creation of

         14  unreasonable noise and their specific locations.

         15  Now, this is sort of the reasonable standard that

         16  we've used in other things, like car alarms and

         17  stuff like that?

         18                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: That

         19  is correct. Yes, this would not be new or novel.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER SABINI: And while I

         21  may have missed this in your testimony, who do you

         22  envision writing these tickets? Just you?

         23                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: We

         24  would respond, because, again, it gets back to the

         25  area of where PD is more for moving sources and we
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          2  handle stationary sources. That's not to say PD

          3  could be precluded from writing summons as well.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER SABINI: You take the

          5  lead now at schools and courts and things like that

          6  now?

          7                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI:

          8  Complaint driven, yes, we respond, as you know.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER SABINI: Does PD ever

         10  respond in those cases? I know they respond in other

         11  cases.

         12                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: It

         13  would generally be our responsibility.

         14                 What I'm suggesting, though, is if,

         15  for instance, an officer saw a problem, he would

         16  have the ability to write a violation. But the call,

         17  let's say a complaint, would come certainly to DEP.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER SABINI: Right. Okay.

         19  Thank you.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Thank you very

         21  much. I appreciate it. And we look forward to having

         22  a subsequent hearing shortly and passing this

         23  legislation. We never like to pass legislation when

         24  it is first on, because we want to give the

         25  opportunity to the people to react. You never know
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          2  what type of unintending consequences are for

          3  anything these days.

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: I

          5  understand, and we appreciate the opportunity.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Maybe ferrets

          7  won't even like the noise, I don't know. Today is

          8  Ferret Day in City Hall.

          9                 Thank you very much.

         10                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AVALTRONI: Thank

         11  you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Next we have

         13  Roxanne Tena-Nelson, the Greater New York Hospital

         14  Association. I am happy to see that she is from 689

         15  Ft. Washington Avenue, a new constituent in my

         16  district, moving in next week. I'm not going to give

         17  your apartment number, we wouldn't want to give it

         18  to everybody.

         19                 Welcome, my constituent and my

         20  witness.

         21                 MS. TENA-NELSON: Good afternoon. I am

         22  Roxanne Tena-Nelson, Assistant Director of the

         23  Center for Continuing Care at the Greater New York

         24  Hospital Association, which represents the interests

         25  of 175 hospitals and continuing care facilities in
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          2  New York City and surrounding areas.

          3                 All of our members are either

          4  not-for-profit, charitable organizations or publicly

          5  sponsored institutions that provide state-of-the-art

          6  acute and long-term care services.

          7                 GNYHA's continuing care members

          8  provide essential services to the neighborhoods of

          9  New York City, including nursing home care, home

         10  health care, and other community-based services to

         11  older and disabled New Yorkers.

         12                 While providing these services GNYHA

         13  members often act as the anchor to their

         14  communities, from the standpoint not only of health

         15  care, but also from the standpoint of other needed

         16  services.

         17                 I thank you for the opportunity to

         18  appear before you today, and support the proposed

         19  amendment by Council Member Stanley Michels,

         20  Introduction No. 906, which would prohibit

         21  unreasonable noise around the nursing homes by

         22  amending Section 24-203 and Section 24-228.

         23                 Currently under the code, schools and

         24  hospitals are already protected from unreasonable

         25  noise levels emanating from surrounding areas. We
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          2  simply support the expansion of this protection to

          3  nursing homes.

          4                 Our members were historically created

          5  by communities, religious communities, work-related

          6  communities, as well as local neighborhood

          7  communities. Although some of the community

          8  composition has changed over the years, our members

          9  continue to dedicate their services to the areas

         10  that surround their facilities. As an integral part

         11  of their communities, our members provide health

         12  care, social services and often times comfortable

         13  settings, social settings for older and disabled

         14  individuals, while at the same time providing

         15  employment, opportunities for intergenerational

         16  interaction, and economic and urban development to

         17  the local community.

         18                 Our members provide a spectrum of

         19  essential services to older and disabled residents

         20  in the neighborhoods of Metropolitan New York,

         21  including skilled nursing facility care, serving

         22  traditional long-term residents, as well as

         23  residents who require a higher level of care, such

         24  as rehabilitation therapy, ventilator care,

         25  traumatic brain injury care, and care for persons
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          2  with Alzheimer's or other dementias.

          3                 Our facilities also serve a large

          4  number of special needs populations, including

          5  persons with visual or hearing impairment, persons

          6  with HIV/AIDS, and children who require long-term

          7  care.

          8                 I'm going to just give some

          9  background with respect to the literature that is

         10  out there.

         11                 The literature has verified that we

         12  all generally believe, what we generally believe to

         13  be true, that sleep is beneficial, and that lack of

         14  sleep can produce negative health effects.

         15                 As we age, sleep problems and

         16  disorders generally increase. Specifically

         17  researchers have concluded that age-associated

         18  changes include increased difficulties in initiating

         19  and maintaining sleep at night, more spontaneous

         20  arousals from sleep, and the need for more time to

         21  return to sleep once disturbed.

         22                 For residents in nursing homes the

         23  problem is exacerbated. Because this population

         24  generally experiences more limitations on

         25  functionality, more depression and higher rates of
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          2  cognitive impairment.

          3                 These are all factors that have been

          4  shown to disturb normal sleep patterns.

          5                 In fact, one study found that sleep

          6  disturbance causes health deterioration and the

          7  likelihood of increased mortality for geriatric

          8  residents.

          9                 Long-term care providers are

         10  continually striving to improve sleep through best

         11  practice models, including methods to calm residents

         12  through tranquil environments, massage and other

         13  methods of relaxation.

         14                 Also, according to current research,

         15  one of the main causes of sleep disturbance in

         16  hospitals and nursing homes is noise.

         17                 The literature repeatedly shows that

         18  for the general population, exposure to noise

         19  constitutes a health risk that includes the

         20  inducement of hearing impairments, hypertension,

         21  ischemic heart disease, annoyance, sleep disturbance

         22  and increased school performance.

         23                 Related to interventions to improve

         24  sleep, long-term care providers continually seek to

         25  improve the nursing home environment and have
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          2  participated in efforts to abate controllable noise

          3  that is bothersome to residents. For example,

          4  turning off unused television sets and radios.

          5                 Thus, the literature shows that

          6  persons receiving care in health care facilities

          7  would not only benefit from the environmental health

          8  benefit of noise control, but also eliminate the

          9  primary cause of sleep disturbance.

         10                 In the spirit of Title 24 of the

         11  Administrative Code, the City Council recognized the

         12  potential benefits that stem from noise control, and

         13  in 1983 passed Local Law 18, which amended Section

         14  24-228 to include protection from unreasonable noise

         15  surrounding schools, courts and hospitals.

         16                 In addition, the Declaration of

         17  Policy in 24-202, regarding noise control, focuses

         18  on public health concerns and states that every

         19  person is entitled to the ambient noise levels that

         20  are not detrimental to life, health and enjoyment of

         21  his or her property.

         22                 We applaud the Council for this

         23  recognition and maintain that the provision has

         24  helped to control noise for hospitals.

         25                 In light of the evidence from the
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          2  aforementioned literature, the City's noise policy

          3  and the experiences of our own member nursing homes,

          4  we contend that it's vital that residents in nursing

          5  homes in New York City are protected from

          6  unreasonable noise, ensure that they can achieve the

          7  highest practicable quality of life.

          8                 As just one example, we cite Isabella

          9  Geriatric Center, where there has been significant

         10  concern that unreasonable amount of noise emanating

         11  from the area surrounding the facility is causing

         12  great harm to their older and disabled residents.

         13                 According to representatives there,

         14  residents have experienced difficulty in sleeping

         15  problems, concentration and increased agitation from

         16  unreasonable noise.

         17                 The noise surrounding this and other

         18  nursing homes is detrimental to the health and

         19  enjoyment of the residents and is inconsistent with

         20  the City's policy on noise control.

         21                 Currently hospitals are included in

         22  the list of entities protected. And GNYHA strongly

         23  recommends that the local law be amended to include

         24  nursing homes and a class of protected entities,

         25  because nursing homes serve many individuals who are

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            28

          1  COMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

          2  exceptionally frail and who experience the nursing

          3  home as an extended or permanent residence.

          4                 Although the intensity of services is

          5  often not as high as in hospitals, nursing homes

          6  often serve frail individuals at a fairly high level

          7  of care for a much lengthier period of time.

          8                 Aside from the level of frailty of

          9  persons in nursing homes, we remind the Committee

         10  that these individuals are residents, people who

         11  actually live at the facility, and who require

         12  protection from the unreasonable noise.

         13                 Additionally, due to medical

         14  advances, many procedures that were in the past

         15  provided in hospitals can now be provided in

         16  subacute care units located in nursing homes.

         17  Services included in subacute care are intense

         18  rehabilitation, severe wound care and minor surgical

         19  procedures, to name a few.

         20                 In conclusion, we appreciate the

         21  opportunity to appear before you, and in an interest

         22  of the participants and of residents served by our

         23  member nursing homes, we ask for your support of the

         24  amendment that broadens the protection from

         25  unreasonable noise to include nursing homes.
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          2                 These are facilities that have been

          3  created to serve their communities and are dedicated

          4  to providing the best quality of care possible for

          5  residents, a care that includes the protection from

          6  unreasonable noise.

          7                 I thank you in advance for your

          8  support of the amendment and offer to work with you

          9  as you move forward in this process.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Thank you very

         11  much. It was a very good statement, a very

         12  interesting statement.

         13                 There has been experimentation of the

         14  effect of noise, so they can actual detail on humans

         15  and on laboratory experiments and laboratory animals

         16  that we do know that noise has a definite physical

         17  effect on people.

         18                 MS. TENA-NELSON: Absolutely.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: And that

         20  actually can even be measured at times, and

         21  sometimes they even use ferrets to examine.

         22                 MS. TENA-NELSON: Is that so?

         23                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: So I thank you

         24  very much for your testimony, I appreciate you being

         25  here, and welcome, again.
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          2                 MS. TENA-NELSON: Thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Next we have

          4  Leslie Foster of the Isabella Geriatric Center.

          5                 MS. FOSTER: Yes, thank you. I'm

          6  Leslie Foster, Director of Government and Community

          7  Affairs at the Isabella Geriatric Center. Good

          8  afternoon.

          9                 Chairman Michels and Committee

         10  members, I want to thank you for inviting us to

         11  speak today on behalf of the Isabella --

         12                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Would you

         13  identify the person to your left?

         14                 MS. FOSTER: I was going to. Dr. David

         15  Emanuel, is our Associate Medical Director at

         16  Isabella, and he's with me because at some point you

         17  may want to ask him some questions.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Right. I welcome

         19  both of you. I'm very pleased for you to be here.

         20                 MS. FOSTER: Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: And, obviously,

         22  your institution is something, is a place that I am

         23  very familiar with all my life practically, and I

         24  spent much time up there, and I think to a certain

         25  extent it is an inspiration to this legislation. So,
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          2  I'm very glad you're here. Please continue.

          3                 MS. FOSTER: You know, we're grateful

          4  to Councilman Michels for introducing this amendment

          5  to the code to protect our nursing home residents

          6  from unreasonable noise. Also grateful and

          7  appreciative of the Greater New York Hospital

          8  Association's comprehensive testimony today to do

          9  with the issue, and we appreciate their support, as

         10  well as the Department of Environmental Protection,

         11  that also understands the issue.

         12                 A word about Isabella, we're a

         13  non-profit facility in Northern Manhattan, we're

         14  directly adjacent to Yeshiva University, and George

         15  Washington High School, and there is where we care

         16  for 800 residents in our nursing facility and

         17  independent housing.

         18                 We also care for 400 elderly in the

         19  community in our long-term home health program.

         20                 Our horrendous experience with noise

         21  first resulted in a community hearing at the

         22  Planning Board, Planning Board No. 12, a community

         23  hearing, that was followed by a resolution of the

         24  Board and unanimously voted upon, requesting that a

         25  quiet zone be established in the area. So, I've
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          2  attached that resolution with some of Dr. Emanuel's

          3  words on how noise does hurt and the harmful effect

          4  it has upon our residents with this testimony.

          5                 What did happen in our community, the

          6  Board and the community did respond when we

          7  explained what you heard today, that nursing home

          8  residents can be as ill as hospital patients,

          9  hospitals are under pressure to discharge quickly.

         10  Isabella, as many other nursing homes, now provide

         11  what is called subacute care services. We have an

         12  event unit, we have IV infusions of medication,

         13  respiratory care, intensive rehabilitation. Our

         14  short-term rehabilitation is for those who can

         15  return home, and as you've heard, the deficient,

         16  mentally deficient residents who are elderly, in

         17  their cases noise creates confusion.

         18                 At Isabella we have been recognized

         19  for our community service and for our social

         20  accountability. Mostly is for our intergenerational

         21  work, the work with high school students, and our

         22  health career partnerships, for having child care on

         23  the premises, but we think just by chance what's

         24  happened with this noise initiative may end up that

         25  this will be a valuable contribution to all the
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          2  residents in nursing homes, and that it would have

          3  helped to improve the quality of care for the many

          4  people by the introduction and by assisting with the

          5  passage of this amendment.

          6                 So, we thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Dr. Emanuel, I'm

          8  very pleased that you are here, obviously. And,

          9  obviously, Leslie Foster, we are very pleased that

         10  you are here. And I do agree that the Isabella

         11  Geriatric Center is one of the finest examples of

         12  non-hospital medical care and care for the elderly

         13  that is being provided.

         14                 I have been there many times, visited

         15  many of the people who are up there that I am fully

         16  aware of.

         17                 Are you performing services that

         18  usually many times were performed in hospitals, were

         19  no longer performed in hospitals?

         20                 DR. EMANUEL: Yes. We give intravenous

         21  antibiotics, we have a ventilator unit with 20 beds

         22  where people are kept who have respiratory problems,

         23  severe respiratory problems are kept on ventilators.

         24  There are several other nursing homes in the City

         25  that do this as well. We have short-term
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          2  rehabilitation at the unit I am the physician on,

          3  that unit, and these people are very similar to

          4  people who would be in a rehabilitation unit at a

          5  hospital, the most common diagnoses would be

          6  strokes, hip fractures, pneumonia, serious

          7  infections recovering from those trying to get back

          8  to the community, and they're very -- as well as a

          9  lot of rehab, they need their rest when they get

         10  their rest periods and they need their sleep. So,

         11  it's a very important part of the therapeutic

         12  environment where we are.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: So you obviously

         14  believe that noise does affect the treatment they

         15  are receiving, and it would delay, if not enforced,

         16  a rehabilitation?

         17                 DR. EMANUEL: Right. And some of these

         18  people are so fragile, a setback in their rehab can

         19  be the difference between returning home to the

         20  community and having to stay institutionalized.

         21  These people who often have Alzheimer's Disease and

         22  other dementias, as well as their physical problems,

         23  every little bit helps and every little bit hurts in

         24  their recovery, and, so, it doesn't take very much

         25  to impede their recovery. Something like increasing
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          2  agitation, confusion from excess noise could do

          3  that.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Are you aware of

          5  any studies that have been made with respect to the

          6  affect of noise on the rehabilitation in people?

          7                 DR. EMANUEL: Not so much

          8  rehabilitation. Clearly, there are other large group

          9  of residents that this impacts, is the patients with

         10  Alzheimer's Disease and other dementias, and I think

         11  there have been studies, that both in-institution

         12  and outside-institution noise can affect --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: What do those

         14  studies indicate?

         15                 DR. EMANUEL: That any kind of change

         16  in the environment that someone isn't expecting can

         17  worsen their cognitive function, cause excessive

         18  confusion, and lead to worsening sleep problems at

         19  night, which causes more confusion during the day.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: I'm hardput to

         21  ask you any other questions, because I think you

         22  pretty much answered everything we could possibly

         23  ask you. And we hope that when this legislation is

         24  passed, that the people at the Isabella home will be

         25  very much aware of it and help us in the enforcement
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          2  of it.

          3                 I'm very much against passing

          4  legislation just for the sake of passing

          5  legislation. I think it's important, any legislation

          6  that is going to be meaningful be enforced, and

          7  sometimes it requires groups of people, people like

          8  Isabella, to tell us as to whether or not it is

          9  being enforced, so we can get on the local

         10  authorities to make sure they're enforcing it. And

         11  especially in the very beginning once this

         12  legislation is passed so that we know that people

         13  are aware of what's going on.

         14                 You happen to be in a very sensitive

         15  are, you are right down the street from a huge high

         16  school, and also I think you stated you are near

         17  Yeshiva University, it's going to really require

         18  some good enforcement to make sure it works.

         19                 MS. FOSTER: Yes.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: And what I'd

         21  like to see is in years hence, that we see that the

         22  aging of people rises before their demise as a

         23  result of legislation like this, because I think it

         24  does have an effect on the life, health and safety

         25  of people.
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          2                 MS. FOSTER: When we met in the

          3  community there was strong support --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Talk into the

          5  mike.

          6                 MS. FOSTER: When we met in the

          7  community there was strong support from the Police

          8  Precinct, and they did feel this would help with

          9  their enforcement.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Good.

         11                 Any questions?

         12                 Mr. Leffler, do you have any

         13  questions? No.

         14                 Thank you very much. I appreciate

         15  your testimony.

         16                 DR. EMANUEL: Thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Okay, this is to

         18  be continued. I'm looking forward to passing this

         19  legislation in the near future, and I want to thank

         20  everybody for participating, and this meeting is

         21  hereby adjourned.

         22                 (Hearing concluded at 2:07 p.m.)

         23

         24

         25
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